

State and Federal Courts: The Last Stand in Voting Rights

By Andrew Blotky and Billy Corriber June 25, 2013

The 2012 election cycle highlighted a significant and troubling trend in our democracy: states across the country passing laws that would keep many Americans from participating in the political process. We witnessed states enacting restrictive voter ID laws, purging voter rolls, limiting early voting and polling-place hours, and redrawing congressional districts in a way that limits fair and equal participation in the political process. Because of these efforts, as well as fundamental shortcomings in our election-administration system, many Americans had to wait in line for hours to cast their ballots in the 2012 election. These voter-suppression measures had a disproportionate impact on people of color, low-income voters, and the growing Millennial population. Post-election studies indicate that African American and Latino voters had to wait in line nearly twice as long as white voters.

The ability to cast a ballot came under attack in all corners of the country. Americans, regardless of political affiliation, are concerned about whether their most cherished right—the right to vote—will be honored on Election Day. Efforts to discourage voting not only undermine democracy by making our government less representative, but they also make citizens question the integrity of our democracy.

During the 2012 election, voters in nine states and dozens of additional local jurisdictions were protected by the preclearance requirement of the Voting Rights Act, which prevented their governments from implementing changes in voting if racial or language minorities would be disenfranchised. Section 5 of the act required those jurisdictions with a history of racial discrimination in voting to ask either the U.S. Department of Justice or a court in Washington, D.C., for approval before making any changes to voting laws—a process known as "preclearance." Section 4 of the act established the scope of this "preclearance" requirement, and the act included a provision for states to "bail out" of requesting approval for changes if they had not discriminated against voters of color or non-English-speaking voters for 10 years.⁵

Voters in those states and localities to which Section 5 applies will now have a harder time protecting their right to vote, thanks to the U.S. Supreme Court's June 25, 2013, opinion in *Shelby County v. Holder*. The Court ruled that Section 4's method for determining which jurisdictions have to seek preclearance is unconstitutional because, in Chief Justice John Roberts's words, it is "based on decades-old data and eradicated practices." The majority opinion by Chief Justice Roberts faults Congress for basing Section 5's coverage on the "history of voting tests and low voter registration and turnout" in 1965. He argues, "Today the Nation is no longer divided along those lines, yet the Voting Rights Act continues to treat it as if it were." The majority did not ignore the voluminous record of voting discrimination that Congress compiled when it repeatedly reauthorized the act, but Chief Justice Roberts dismisses the record as failing to show "anything approaching" the type of discrimination that "clearly distinguished the covered jurisdictions" in 1965. Justice Clarence Thomas wanted the Court to clearly strike down Section 5 as unconstitutional, arguing that declining to do so "needlessly prolongs the demise" of Section 5.

In dissent, Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg described the evidence of discrimination on which Congress relied in reauthorizing the act, most recently in 2006. Congress noted that while progress had been made, "voting discrimination had evolved into subtler second-generation barriers," such as racial gerrymandering, at-large voting, and discriminatory annexation. Justice Ginsburg criticizes the majority for failing to defer to the "Congress charged with the obligation to enforce the [the Fifteenth Amendment] 'by appropriate legislation.'" Rep. John Lewis (D-GA), who as a young man was severely beaten by police during a voting rights march, calls the decision was "a dagger in the heart of the Voting Rights Act."

Because of the Court's decision, discriminatory voting laws can only be challenged under the act through litigation. In her *Shelby County* dissent, Justice Ginsburg says the Congress that passed the Voting Rights Act "learned from experience that laws targeting particular electoral practices or enabling case-by-case litigation were inadequate" to protecting voters of color. "Litigation occurs only after ... the illegal voting scheme has already been put in place and individuals have been elected pursuant to it, thereby gaining the advantages of incumbency." This means that our courts will assume an even more critical role in protecting voting rights. Republican legislators in several states are seeking to pass laws that would disenfranchise minorities, and now that the Department of Justice is no longer preclearing voting laws, the courts could become most important institution in protecting voting rights. This means that the composition of state and federal courts matters a great deal for voting-rights advocates.

Legislators and election administrators formerly subject to preclearance could erect more obstacles to voter registration or casting a ballot. In 2013 alone, state legislatures considered more than 80 bills that would limit voting opportunities, according to the Brennan Center for Justice. ¹² Republicans in North Carolina gained control of the state

government in 2012 for the first time since 1896, and their effort to restrict the right to vote is now in full swing. ¹³ Republican legislators in the Tar Heel State are considering a bill that would impose a tax on parents whose college-student children register to vote in the city or town where they attend college. ¹⁴ North Carolina legislators are also considering bills to make voter registration more difficult, end same-day voter registration, make it harder for ex-felons to vote, reduce early voting, and end early voting on Sundays. ¹⁵ Similar efforts are underway in scores of state legislatures, including several jurisdictions that were previously required to preclear their voting laws. ¹⁶

Despite the Supreme Court's refusal to acknowledge the continuing need¹⁷ for preclearance, there are real and meaningful opportunities for change between now and the next election. Voters are waking up to the problems surrounding our voting system. State legislators have introduced dozens of laws to expand access to voting in 2013.¹⁸ Congress can pass an amendment to the Voting Rights Act that sets up a preclearance system that the Court would not rule unconstitutional. In light of President Barack Obama's creation of a bipartisan commission on voting and nascent efforts in state houses across the country to protect voters, the political will and public sentiment are now on the side of expanding access to the ballot box. The challenge is to harness the energy behind better voting protections today to achieve both short-term improvements and longer-term changes that allow every American to participate fully and equally in our democracy.

No conversation about elections in this country can be complete without talking about the critical role courts play. History tells us that all of these laws and policies, whether aimed at protecting voting rights or limiting them, end up being challenged in court. In just the past year, we have seen federal and state courts weighing in on purges of voting rolls, voter ID laws, and disenfranchising gerrymandering schemes. Courts often serve as the last stand against efforts to disenfranchise the same groups of voters that have historically faced discrimination. In light of the *Shelby County* ruling, the U.S. Department of Justice will no longer preclear voting changes, and civil-rights advocates will have to rely more on litigation, which often cannot proceed until a voter has been discriminated against.¹⁹

Federal courts are crucial to preventing attacks on voting

As these voter-suppression statutes collide with the constitutional right to vote, the courts are crucial to ensuring that every American's vote counts. In recent years, federal courts have decided challenges to state laws that relate to the drawing of congressional district lines or require proof of citizenship from voters in federal elections. Federal courts interpret statutes such as the National Voter Registration Act, which requires states to provide more opportunities for citizens to register to vote²⁰ and establishes a "federal form" for voter registration.²¹ The form requires registrants to swear or affirm that they are U.S. citizens, but an Arizona law sought to require additional documentation of citizenship. The U.S. Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals ruled in 2012 that the

Arizona law was preempted by federal law,²² and the U.S. Supreme Court recently agreed.²³ The Court noted that the Constitution grants states the authority to regulate the "times, places, and manner of holding elections" for federal office, but it also allows Congress to "make or alter" those rules.²⁴

Federal courts often hear challenges to attacks on voting through the application of the Voting Rights Act. Countless efforts to suppress the votes of racial or language minorities have been blocked by federal courts acting to enforce the act.²⁵ Section 2 of the Voting Rights Act applies all across the United States and prohibits discrimination in voting.²⁶ The 2012 purge of the voting rolls in Florida was challenged under Section 2, and the case is currently pending in the 11th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals.²⁷ Section 2 will likely become more important now that voters are without the protection of the Section 5 preclearance requirement.

Sections 4 and 5 were included in the Voting Rights Act because after-the-fact legal challenges to discriminatory voting laws were not effective at preventing the disenfranchisement of black voters in the Jim Crow-era South. Section 5 has helped ensure voters' access to the polling booth in recent years. If the act had not required preclearance, then the only way to stop these discriminatory voting laws would have been costly and time-consuming litigation.

- South Carolina sought to implement a strict voter ID law before Election Day 2012, but legislators loosened some of the discriminatory provisions to avoid being denied preclearance. The original version of the law would have impacted South Carolina voters such as 82-year-old Hanna White, who, similar to many older African Americans, is unable to get a state-issued ID because she has never had a birth certificate.²⁸
- Texas passed the strictest voter ID law in the nation in advance of the 2012 election, placing unforgiving burdens on minority voters and other groups. The law would have allowed concealed handgun licenses to serve as a form of valid identification to vote but would have rejected the use of a college ID or a state-employee ID. Fortunately, a federal court blocked the law under Section 5 and saved African American and Latino voters from being disenfranchised in the 2012 election.²⁹
- Georgia would have continued to use a voter-verification program to check the
 citizenship status of every person seeking to register to vote. Evidence emerged that
 minority voters were being flagged at higher rates, requiring time-consuming additional steps to prove their citizenship. The Department of Justice denied preclearance
 for this law in 2009.³⁰

Despite these successes, the U.S. Supreme Court struck down the act's formula for deciding which jurisdictions must preclear their voting rules.

State courts can protect voters, but many are shaped by Republican campaign cash

Now that the Court has struck down a key provision of the Voting Rights Act, voters will have fewer protections against potentially discriminatory voting laws, and their advocates may rely more on state courts to protect the right to vote. Though the U.S. Constitution only contains broad prohibitions on discriminating against certain groups of voters, many state constitutions guarantee more robust and specific rights to vote. The Ohio Constitution, for example, decrees that every resident who "has been registered to vote for thirty days is entitled to vote at all elections." The Michigan Constitution gives the legislature the power to regulate the place and manner of elections, but it guarantees that every resident of six months or more "shall be ... qualified to vote in any election, except as otherwise provided in this constitution." Article VI of the North Carolina Constitution says that anyone who satisfies the state constitution's requirements for voting "shall be entitled to vote at any election." State supreme courts, as the final interpreters of these state constitutional rights, are crucial to protecting voting rights.

But in many of the states where legislators are working hardest to restrict the right to vote, the state Republican Parties have also spent millions of dollars to make sure conservative judges control their high courts. Many of these states are considered "swing states" in federal elections but have legislatures that are firmly controlled by Republican legislators. The state Republican Parties have spent heavily on judicial races in these states to ensure that the judiciary does not stand in the way of advancing their agenda.

Michigan

Since the 2012 election, the Michigan state legislature has considered several ideas for tilting the political playing field in favor of Republicans. One proposal would have allotted the state's Electoral College votes by congressional district. Though the state voted overwhelmingly for President Barack Obama in 2012, this system would "effectively give away much of the state's electors to the Republican candidate" because the state's congressional districts are gerrymandered to benefit Republicans. As one commentator noted, "These proposals are designed explicitly to reduce the electoral influence of citizens living in densely populated areas—precisely those areas more likely to contain larger proportions of people of color." S

If those voters, however, looked to the Michigan Supreme Court for help, it would find a court shaped by millions of dollars from the state Republican Party. According to the Michigan Campaign Finance Network, the party spent \$6.7 million—more than any other group—to elect Republicans to the high court in 2012, and only a tiny fraction of this sum was reported under state campaign finance laws.³⁶ During the 2010 high-court race, the Michigan Republican Party spent \$4.7 million, twice as much as the state Democratic Party.³⁷

In 2007 civil rights groups urged the Michigan Supreme Court to rule unconstitutional the state's voter ID law. But the five Republicans on the court upheld the statute.³⁸ The majority stated, "For the overwhelming majority of registered voters in Michigan, the statute merely requires the presentation of photo identification that the voter already possesses."39 The majority argued that the identification requirement "applies evenhandedly to every registered voter,"40 but the dissent chastised the majority for ignoring the rights of hundreds of thousands of voters who lack a photo ID.⁴¹ Presenting compelling evidence that in-person voter fraud is a "nonexistent" problem in Michigan, the dissent argued that the burden on these voters was not outweighed by the state's interest in regulating elections. 42 The majority responded, "The state is not required to provide any proof ... of in-person voter fraud before it may permissibly take steps to prevent it."43

The dissenting judge also said that "an intellectually honest examination" of the law would not ignore the fact that the law would have a disproportionate impact on citizens who tend to vote for Democrats. 44 "This legislation does not affect all Michigan citizens equally," said Justice Michael Cavanagh in dissent. 45 "A reasonable person should not be blind to considering the possibility that politics may have played a role."46

North Carolina

A public-financing system in place since 2004 had largely succeeded in keeping specialinterest money out of North Carolina Supreme Court elections, 47 but independent spending overwhelmed the system last year. The 2012 election was dominated by independent-group spending that ran ads for Justice Paul Newby, the conservative incumbent.⁴⁸ Several organizations spent around \$2.5 million to help the incumbent keep his seat, and nearly half of this money came from just one source: the Republican State Leadership Committee. 49

Why did the committee feel so compelled to keep Justice Newby on the bench? The committee had helped the Republican-led North Carolina legislature draft its recent redistricting map, and during the 2012 election, those maps were being challenged in a lawsuit by civil rights groups alleging that the drafters disenfranchised black voters by using race as a proxy for political party.50 While this case was pending before the North Carolina Supreme Court, the same Republican group that allegedly discriminated against black voters contributed around \$1.2 million to keep a 4-3 conservative majority on the court.⁵¹

Florida

In 2012, at the same time Florida Republicans were purging voter rolls and making it harder to register voters, the state Republican Party engaged in an unprecedented campaign to unseat the three justices on the Florida Supreme Court who were appointed

by Democratic governors.⁵² As The New York Times noted, Florida's merit selection and retention election system was "widely praised and largely free of politicking," until the opposition campaign in 2012.⁵³ Republicans decried the court's "judicial activism," but a study by the conservative Federalist Society concluded that "there does not appear to be a pattern of unprincipled decision-making by any of the justices." The justices' true crime was frustrating some of the most extreme goals of Florida's Republican governor and legislature.

Ohio

The Ohio Supreme Court in 2004 faced a lawsuit challenging a plan by Republicans to deploy "challengers" to certain voting precincts to challenge the qualifications of voters under state law. The plaintiffs claimed that the challengers would target black voters, who would be "intimidated" and "blocked from exercising their right to vote." Days before the election, two federal district court judges had ordered that all challengers stay away from the polls (though this decision was later overturned by the 6th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals). S6

On November 1, 2004, the same day as the two federal district court opinions, the five Republicans on the Ohio Supreme Court ordered the secretary of state to allow the challengers to proceed with their plan.⁵⁷ In dissent, the two Democratic justices argued that issuing the order "on the eve of the election" robbed the plaintiffs of the opportunity to challenge the state law that permitted challengers at the polls.⁵⁸ The dissent warned that the presence of challengers could result in "chaos and a level of voter frustration" that could cause qualified voters to turn away from the polls.⁵⁹

As the Ohio Supreme Court was considering this lawsuit, the campaigns of three Republican justices were raking in big money from the political party that would benefit from challenging black voters. The Ohio Republican Party was the largest donor in the 2004 high-court election, giving more than six times the amount donated by the second largest contributor, the state Democratic Party. 60 State and local Republican groups donated more than half a million dollars, compared to nearly \$70,000 from Democrats. 61 One Republican justice received more than \$200,000 from the state party, including one donation on the day before the court's decision allowing challengers at polling places. 62

Conclusion

Now that the preclearance formula for the Voting Rights Act is no longer valid, votingrights advocates will have to rely more on litigation to challenge discriminatory voting laws. Anyone who cares about the right to vote must concern themselves with the courts. Who sits on state and federal courts matters for anyone looking to protect the right to vote. Without preclearance, Section 2 may become more important to protecting voting rights through federal courts, where conservatives have been successful at putting conservative judges on the federal bench. State supreme courts, as the final interpreters of broad constitutional voting rights, may also play a larger role in the wake of the Shelby County ruling. But at the same time that Republican legislators are pushing anti-voting laws, big business groups and state Republican parties are dominating election spending for high-court races in many key states.

Acting with blatant political motivations, Republican politicians are pushing laws that would keep citizens from participating in our democracy, and our courts can stop them. If progressives want to protect the rights of voters, they must push to have judges who share their values appointed to the federal bench, and they must support judicial election reforms⁶³ that will help keep one political party from dominating all three branches of state governments.

Andrew Blotky is the Director of Legal Progress at the Center for American Progress. Billy Corriher is the Associate Director of Research for Legal Progress at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 Brennan Center for Justice, "Election 2012: Voting Laws Roundup" (2012), available at http://www.brennancenter. org/analysis/election-2012-voting-laws-roundup.
- 2 Ari Berman, "The GOP War on Voting," Rolling Stone, August 30, 2011, available at http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/ news/the-gop-war-on-voting-20110830.
- 3 Rebecca Leber, "Poll Finds Minorities, Democrats Faced Longer Voting Lines,"ThinkProgress blog, November 8, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2012/11/08/1165531/poll-finds-minorities-democratsfaced-longer-voting-lines/.
- 4 Voting Rights Act of 1965, Public Law 110, 89th Cong., January 4, 1965.
- 5 Voting Rights Act Amendments of 1975, Public Law 73, 94th Cong., August 6, 1975.
- 6 Shelby County v. Holder, No. 12-96, 560 U.S. ____ (June 25, 2013)
- 7 Shelby County (Ginsburg, J., dissenting).
- 8 Ibid. Justice Ginsburg was quoting the Fifteenth Amendment to the U.S. Constitution
- 9 Rachel Weiner, "John Lewis: 'A dagger in the heart' of the VRA," Washington Post, Post Politics, June 25, 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/post-politics/ wp/2013/06/25/the-supreme-courts-voting-rights-actdecision-live-updates/#liveblog-entry-48496. The blog post quotes a tweet from Jeff Zeleny, ABC News correspondent.
- 10 Shelby County (Ginsburg, J., dissenting).
- 12 Brennan Center for Justice, "2013 Voting Law Changes: Legislation Making it Harder to Vote" (2013), available at http://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/analysis/ Passed_Pending_Legislation.pdf.
- 13 Ian Millhiser, "Top North Carolina Republican Introduces Florida-style Voter Suppression Bill,"ThinkProgress blog, April 4, 2013, available at http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2013/04/04/1813261/top-north-carolina-republicanintroduces-florida-style-voter-suppression-bill/.
- 14 Scott Keyes, "North Carolina Lawmakers Introduce Bill To Penalize Parents Of College Student Voters," ThinkProgress blog, April 4, 2013, available at http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2013/04/04/1818791/north-carolina-student-voters/.
- 15 Millhiser, "Top North Carolina Republican Introduces Florida-style Voter Suppression Bill."
- 16 Associated Press, "Committee approves bill to change voter registration deadline," AL.com, May 8, 2013, available at http://blog.al.com/wire/2013/05/committee_approves_bill_ to_cha.html; Associated Press, "Arizona lawmakers move to revive election changes," Arizona Daily Star, June 6, 2013, available at http://azstarnet.com/news/state-and-regional/ arizona-lawmakers-move-to-revive-election-changes/ $article_8d1872 fe-26e9-5013-a0a3-3edb5d95ac81.html.$
- 17 NAACP Legal Defense Fund, "The Voting Rights Act is still needed," available at http://www.naacpldf.org/files/case_issue/Voting%20Rights%20Act%20Infographic.pdf (last accessed June 2013).
- 18 Brennan Center for Justice, "Election 2013: Voting Laws Roundup" (2013), available at http://www.brennancenter. org/analysis/election-2013-voting-laws-roundup.
- 19 Ari Berman, "Supreme Court: Uphold the Voting Rights Act!,"The Nation, March 25, 2013, available at http://www. thenation.com/article/173242/supreme-court-upholdvoting-rights-act.

- 20 42 U.S.C. § 1973gg-2.
- 21 U.S. Election Assistance Commission, "Register to Vote," available at http://www.eac.gov/voter_resources/register_to_vote.aspx (last accessed June 2013).
- 22 Gonzalez v. Ariz., 677 F.3d 383 (9th Cir. 2012).
- 23 Arizona v. Inter Tribal Council of Ariz., Inc., No. 12-71, 570 (June 17, 2013).
- 24 Ibid. The Court was quoting Article I, Section 4 of the U.S.
- 25 U.S. Department of Justice, "Voting Section Litigation," available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/vot/litigation/ caselist.php (last accessed June 2013).
- 26 U.S. Department of Justice, "Section 2 of the Voting Rights Act," available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/vot/ sec_2/about_sec2.php (last accessed June 2013).
- 27 The Ohio State University Michael E. Moritz College of Law. "Arcia v. Detzner, Case information," available at http:// moritzlaw.osu.edu/electionlaw/litigation/arciaVdetzner.php (last accessed June 2013).
- 28 The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, "Shelby County v. Holder," available at http://www.civil rights.org/voting-rights/shelby-county-v-holder.html (last accessed June 2013).
- 29 Sandhya Bathija, "5 reasons why Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act enhances our democracy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/civil-liberties/ report/2013/02/19/53721/5-reasons-why-section-5-of-thevoting-rights-act-enhances-our-democracy/.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ohio Const. art. V. § 1.
- 32 Mich. Const. art. II.
- 33 N.C. Const. art VI, § 1.
- 34 Ian Millhiser, "Michigan GOP overwhelmingly backs election rigging plan," ThinkProgress blog, February 25, 2013, available at http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2013/02/25/1631961/michigan-gop-overwhelminglybacks-election-rigging-plan/.
- 35 Cathy Cohen and John Rogowski, "Voter laws threaten black voters," St. Louis American, April 24, 2013, available at http:// www.stlamerican.com/news/local_news/article_04a3205ead4d-11e2-99b6-001a4bcf887a.html.
- 36 Michigan Campaign Finance Network, "Michigan Supreme Court Campaign Finance Summary, 2012" (2012), available at http://www.mcfn.org/pdfs/reports/MSC_2012_final.pdf.
- 37 Michigan Campaign Finance Network, "Michigan Supreme Court Campaign Finance Summary, 2010" (2010), available at http://www.mcfn.org/pdfs/reports/MISC_10.pdf.
- 38 In re REQUEST FOR ADVISORY OPINION REGARDING CONSTITUTIONALITY OF 2005 PA 71, 740 N.W.2d 444 (Mich.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Ibid.

- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Ibid
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Alicia Bannon, "Public financing helps keep special interests out of N.C. courts," Charlotte Observer, April 2, 2013, available at http://www.charlotteobserver. com/2013/04/02/3955786/public-financing-helps-keepspecial.html.
- 48 Billy Corriher, "The Million Dollar Judges of 2012" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http:// www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/ Million-Dollar-Judges-31.pdf.
- 49 Craig Jarvis, "More than \$2.5 million raised so far by outside groups in state Supreme Court race," News Observer, October 30, 2012, available at http://www.newsobserver. com/2012/10/30/2450677/more-than-25-million-raised-so. html: North Carolina Department of State, "48-Hour Notice: Justice for All NC," available at http://www.app.sboe.state. nc.us/webapps/cf_rpt_search_org/cf_report_image. aspx?DID=158228 (last accessed June 2013).
- 50 Corriher, "The Million Dollar Judges of 2012."
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Lizette Alvarez, "Republican Party aims to remake Florida Supreme Court," The New York Times, October 3, 2012, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/03/us/ republican-party-aims-to-remake-florida-supreme-court.html?pagewanted=all.
- 53 Lizette Alvarez, "GOP Aims to Remake Florida Supreme Court," The New York Times, October 2, 2012, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/03/us/ republican-party-aims-to-remake-florida-supreme-court.html?pagewanted=all.

- 54 Elizabeth Price Foley, "A review of the Florida Supreme Court, 2000–2012" (Washington: The Federalist Society, 2012), available at http://www.fed-soc.org/ doclib/20121025_Florida2012WP.pdf.
- 55 Summit County Democratic Cent. & Exec. Comm. v. Blackwell, 388 F.3d 547 (6th Cir. 2004).
- 56 Ibid
- 57 State ex rel. Wolf v. Blackwell, 822 N.E.2d 801 (Ohio 2004).
- 58 Ibid.
- 59 Ibid
- 60 National Institute on Money in State Politics, "Ohio 2004, High Court Candidates," available at http://followthemoney.org/database/StateGlance/state_candidates. phtml?f=J&y=2004&s=OH (last accessed June 2013).
- 61 Ibid
- 62 National Institute on Money in State Politics, "Ohio 2004, Contributor Summary, Ohio Republican Party," available at http://followthemoney.org/database/StateGlance/contributor.phtml?d=1420813035&so1=o#sorttable1 (last accessed June 2013).
- 63 Billy Corriher, "Campaign finance laws fail as money floods judicial races" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/01/JudgesCompilation-4.pdf.